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House Committee On Business and Labor
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WHAT THE MEASURE DOES:
Allows insurers and self-insured employers to keep records of workers' compensation claims in an out-of-state
location as long the records are made available to the Department of Consumer and Business Services at an
in-state location. Provides that person who contracts with landscape contracting business licensee or a
construction contractor licensee is not responsible for providing workers' compensation coverage to the
contractor's employees who are performing work under the contract. Repeals redundant civil penalty statute,
ORS 656.750, regarding recordkeeping requirements for self-insured employers. 

ISSUES DISCUSSED:

EFFECT OF AMENDMENT:
No amendment.

BACKGROUND:
Under existing law, every workers' compensation insurer or self-insured employer must maintain a place of
business in Oregon where claims records are kept. Business practices have evolved to gain efficiencies that
include data stored in the cloud and employees telework. House Bill 2039 allows records to be stored outside of
Oregon as long as the records are made available for examination by the Department of Consumer and Business
Services at the in-state place of business.

A person who contracts with a person holding a license issued by the Construction Contractors Board (CCB) is not
required to provide workers' compensation coverage to the CCB licensee's employees who are providing labor
under the contract. CCB licensed contractors are required to provide workers' compensation coverage to their
employees. House Bill 2039 provides the same exemption to persons who contract with licensed landscape
contractor businesses.

There are currently two statutes regarding civil penalties for violating recordkeeping requirements relating to
workers' compensation: ORS 656.750 is specific to self-insured employers who violate recordkeeping
requirements, while ORS 656.745 sets penalty caps for a broad variety of violations, including those involving
recordkeeping. House Bill 2039 repeals the penalty statute specific to recordkeeping by self-insured employers. 


